MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD TUESDAY, APRIL 14, 2015 AT 6:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL

CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor John M. “Jay” Donecker


Mayor Pro Tem Harry L. Brown


Councilman Tom Balsley 


Councilman Donald L. Gorham


Councilman William Hairston



Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker


                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
David L. Bracken, Interim City Manager



Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk


William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney


Chris Phillips, Assistant City Manager of Administration/Finance Director


Tom Wiggins, Assistant City Manager of Community Services


Donna Setliff, Community Development Manager

Mayor Donecker called the meeting to order and introduced the Rev. Ralph Watkins for the prayer.

INVOCATION.

Rev. Dr. Ralph Watkins, President of the Reidsville and Vicinity Ministerial Alliance, provided the invocation.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

Council members led in the reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.

PROCLAMATIONS

RECOGNITION OF THE SPRING 2015 STATEWIDE “LITTER SWEEP” APRIL 18, 2015 THROUGH MAY 2, 2015 BY THE NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION.

Mayor Donecker recognized NCDOT’s statewide “Litter Sweep” campaign, which is held April 18 through May 2, 2015. He added that he wished such campaigns would happen every day, not just every year. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) 
APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA. 

The Mayor asked if there were any items to be pulled from the Consent Agenda, but none were offered.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 – APPROVAL OF THE MARCH 11, 2015 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AND THE MARCH 25, 2015 SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the March 11, 2015 Regular Meeting Minutes and the March 25, 2015 Special Meeting Minutes.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 – APPROVAL OF THE ABC BOARD’S TRAVEL POLICY AS REQUIRED ANNUALLY BY GENERAL STATUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the ABC Board’s Travel Policy as the appointing authority as required by State Statutes. It was noted no changes have been made to the policy. (A COPY OF THE POLICY IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

- END OF CONSENT AGENDA -

PUBLIC HEARING:

CONSIDERATION OF AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE CITY LIMITS BY THE VOLUNTARY ANNEXATION OF A PORTION OF 2311 FREEWAY DRIVE (APPROXIMATELY .66 ACRES) AS REQUESTED BY THE PROPERTY OWNER BRIAN L. WASHBURN/WASHBURN INVESTMENTS, LLC. 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff explained that this is a voluntary annexation request by Brian and Dana Washburn. The front portion of the property at 2311 Freeway Drive is located inside the City limits, but a third of the property in the rear is the portion to be annexed, she said. The property owners would like to put in water or sewer to the property, and City policy requires the entire parcel be inside the City limits, Setliff noted, which the Mayor said he liked.
Mayor Donecker then opened the public hearing at 6:05 p.m., asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the annexation? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to come forward and speak in disfavor? Again, no one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 6:06 p.m.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the annexation.

The Annexation Ordinance as approved follows:

A15-01
AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE

CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE

CITY OF REIDSVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA


WHEREAS, the City Council has been petitioned under G.S. 160A-31 to annex the area described below; and


WHEREAS, the City Council has by resolution directed the City Clerk to investigate the sufficiency of the petition; and 


WHEREAS, the City Clerk has certified the sufficiency of the petition and a public hearing on the question of this annexation was held at City Council Chambers, 230 West Morehead Street, at 6:00 P.M. on Tuesday, April 14, 2015, after due notice by publication on Sunday, March 29, 2015; and 


WHEREAS, the City Council finds that the petition meets the requirements of G.S. 160A-31;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina that:


Section 1.
By virtue of the authority granted by G.S. 160A-31, the following described territory is hereby annexed and made part of the City of Reidsville as of June 30, 2015:


Beginning at an iron in the northern right of way margin of U.S. Highway No. 29 By-Pass, said iron being located North 84 deg. 55 min. 40 sec. West 23.77 feet from an iron, the northeast corner of Lots Nos. 76 and 77 in the western margin of Wilson Street, as shown on map of Stokes Addition to Reidsville as recorded in the Office of the Register of Deeds of Rockingham County in Map Book 2 at Page 33; thence with the line of Charlie B. Roach Heirs and Lot No. 76 North 84 deg. 55 min. 40 sec. West 605.61 feet to an iron in the McMahan line and passing over an iron at 210.47 feet; thence with McMahan South 25 deg. 22 min. 00 sec. East 446.88 feet to an iron in the northern right of way margin of U.S. Highway No. 29 By-Pass; thence with said margin North 49 deg. 37 min. 00 sec. East 540.60 feet to an iron, the point of beginning and containing 2.68 acres, more or less, as surveyed by Obie M. Chambers, R.L.S., on November 28, 1975, with the area to be annexed approximately .66 acres.


Section 2.
Upon and after June 30, 2015, the above described territory and its citizens and property shall be subject to all debts, laws, ordinances and regulations in force in the City of Reidsville and shall be entitled to the same privileges and benefits as other parts of the City of Reidsville. Said territory shall be subject to municipal taxes according to G.S. 160A-58.10.


Section 3.
The Mayor of the City of Reidsville shall cause to be recorded in the office of the Register of Deeds of Rockingham County, and in the office of the Secretary of State at Raleigh, North Carolina, an accurate map of the annexed territory, described in Section 1 above, together with a duly certified copy of this ordinance. Such a map shall also be delivered to the Rockingham County Board of Elections, as required by G.S. 163-288.1.


Adopted this 14th day of April, 2015.








/s/__________________________________









 John M. “Jay” Donecker









             Mayor

ATTEST:





APPROVED AS TO FORM:

/s/____________________________


        /s/________________________

Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC



   William F. McLeod Jr.

                  City Clerk





         City Attorney

- END OF PUBLIC HEARING -

STATUS REPORT ON 1701 COURTLAND AVENUE, REIDSVILLE.
Community Development Manager Donna Setliff reminded Council members that at their January meeting, they approved a demolition order for 1701 Courtland Avenue but requested a six-month stay of execution. The Council also asked for a report back to them from staff at three months, she said.
Setliff reported that Dale Simpson purchased the house on February 10th. Inspectors have visited the house several times, she said, noting that the first time, no work had been done. The second time, the yard had been cleaned up, and an exterior electrical panel had been installed and hooked up to Duke Energy lines with no electrical permits being pulled. She expressed concern about this and said inspectors had alerted Duke Energy, but it is up to the power company to pursue that further. As of this past week, no permits have been pulled, she said.

The Mayor asked if the owner has another three months, to which Setliff replied in the affirmative.

330 Irvin Street.

Mayor Donecker also asked the City Attorney for an update on 330 Irvin Street, which Council had approved for demolition. City Attorney Bill McLeod Jr. noted that the case had been appealed to District Court, meaning usually about a four-week delay. The next civil calendar would probably be available in mid-May, he explained.

Councilman Balsley said the house on Courtland Avenue doesn’t look nearly as bad as the house on Irvin Street. Mayor Donecker agreed, saying it has always been an eyesore for the neighbor beside it, but it is getting even worse. He said if we need to take any photographs for District Court, we should do whatever it takes. Anyone who comes to a wedding or event at the Penn House has to see that, the Mayor said.  The City Attorney said the case was going to go to District Court anyway.
Referencing 330 Irvin Street, the Mayor asked if Mr. Norton is still trying to live there? McLeod said he did not know. He said he knows Mr. Norton resides in Winston-Salem. Setliff noted that the water is still on to the house. She said she can’t say whether he comes back and spends a night from time to time. Setliff explained that the demolition order has been approved, but Mr. Norton has left items in the house even though he is not a permanent resident of the home. The City would prefer that Mr. Norton remove the items, she said, before the City undertakes the demolition. Even with our notifications to him, he has not removed the items, which is why we have gone forward with a summary ejectment, Setliff noted. When and if we demolish it, we will know every avenue was undertaken, the Mayor responded. The Mayor added that it is his understanding that the structure is fundamentally sound, and it is a crime we have to do this, but there are some people in this world who just don’t want to have something decent.
Councilman Turner asked if we are still monitoring the house at the corner (Morehead and Main)? Setliff said the house has been released, adding that it has gone through the permit process and is being inhabited as a boarding house.

CONSIDERATION OF A $15.00 BUSINESS REGISTRATION FEE.
In making the staff report, Assistant City Manager/Finance Director Chris Phillips noted staff had discussed the proposed business registration fee with Council at its last budget work session. He reminded them that the General Assembly has eliminated privilege licenses across the board. He later noted that this included all privilege licenses except those for beer and wine taxes as listed in his memo. (A COPY OF HIS MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Phillips noted that the registration fee would generate revenues, but it also serves a secondary purpose to provide primary contact information for the business. Police and Fire often ask Finance who owns a particular building so it is nice to have that information in a current database, he said, which needs to be maintained from a public safety standpoint.

Staff is recommending a flat annual fee of $15.00, he said, which would be paid by every business, and the information would be kept updated.

Phillips noted that as it was discussed at the work session, we don’t want to wait until next year’s budget to implement it because we will need time to get it up and going. Several cities are adopting such a fee, he added.

Phillips said that he is recommending Council adopt a $15.00 business registration fee. Councilman Hairston stressed how important it is for public safety officials to have this contact information.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Brown and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to $15.00 business registration fee.

During the discussion phase, Phillips said they would start getting the billing out in June.

The motion was approved in a 7-0 vote. 
Solicitation of funds by panhandler.

Mayor Donecker then asked Phillips about a man who holds a homeless sign and solicits funds from passing cars at the NC 87/Barnes street bridge over U.S. 29, which he said he believes is in the City limits. He noted that the man is out there enough to warrant some type of vendor’s license. The Mayor said he knew those going door to door had to have a license and questioned whether anything could be done about such panhandlers inside the City limits. Phillips said the City currently has a peddlers privilege license, which they would be keeping but changing the name. This peddlers’ registration license would continue to require a background check, fingerprinting, etc. since these vendors are going to people’s homes, but Phillips said he wasn’t sure about someone sitting on the side of the road. The Mayor noted it is not a very welcoming sight for those coming into Reidsville. Phillips said he could look into it.
PUBLIC COMMENTS.
Traffic on Sherwood Drive.

Mr. Phil Garner of 1112 Sherwood Drive came forward and thanked Interim City Manager Bracken and the Police Department for increased traffic surveillance of his side of Sherwood Drive. He noted that a few tickets have been written, but they still have a big problem. He said people are speeding 35-40 mph out there unless an officer is going to be out there all the time. He expressed concerns about the safety of his grandchildren and pets. He said he is appreciative of what the City has been looking into but something needs to be done before something happens. Again, he said he was appreciative of all that has been done.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
As part of his City Manager’s Report, Interim City Manager Bracken noted that April 23rd will be “Celebrate Rockingham” Day by WXII-TV, where all of the County, but Reidsville specifically, will be highlighted. The television station will broadcast live from downtown Reidsville, and the streets will be closed beginning at 2 p.m. on April 22 until 8 p.m. on April 23. He noted that this is an excellent opportunity to showcase what we have here in Reidsville. Bracken added that we will try to lessen the inconvenience as much as possible. He likened the experience much like the “Today” show in terms of coverage.
Bracken informed Council he would be out of the office April 22-29.

He pointed out that the City has dispensed the $11,000 check to the Chamber and its Business Welcome Center, which is in the process of getting signage and furnishings.

Bracken also noted the need to schedule a budget work session, perhaps during the first week of May. At that time, Assistant City Manager Tom Wiggins will have a naming rights policy for Council to review.

April 30th will be the “Spring Fling” for City employees from 11:30 a.m. to 2 p.m. at Jaycee Park, he said.

Former Health Coach Gwen Dunlap has taken a full-time position with Wake Forest Baptist Medical Center, the Interim City Manager said. Staff is currently talking with HealthGram about a suitable replacement.
Bracken concluded by pointing out to the last paragraph of his Manager’s Report, which shows upcoming activities, including the season’s first cruise-in Friday night. He said there is a buzz on the streets about all the things happening in Reidsville. (A COPY OF THE MANAGER’S REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Mayor Pro Tem Brown – The Mayor Pro Tem thanked staff, including Assistant City Manager Wiggins, Interim Manager Bracken and others, for the groundbreaking for the Senior Center earlier this afternoon. He noted the facility will benefit not just Reidsville seniors but those throughout Rockingham County, just as it already does.
He noted that he was glad we have someone of the caliber of David Bracken to serve as our Interim City Manager. He has provided us with good, sound leadership, the Mayor Pro Tem said.

He concluded by noting the passing of a good friend, Doris Whitt, who he also described as a dedicated part-time City of Reidsville employee. He offered condolences to her family.

Councilman Hairston – The Councilman, noting he was glad Rev. Watkins of the Ministerial Alliance was here today, talked about the successful Citywide revival held at First Baptist Church, which for the first time, was heard over the internet by some 3,000 viewers. He said he had also attended the Citizens for Economic Development (CED) event at the Reidsville Events Center, which was very informative. He echoed our Interim City Manager to say a lot of good things are happening in Reidsville. 
At the Human Relations Commission meeting, the need for a homeless shelter at a cost of $1.8 million was discussed, the Councilman said. Eight acres of land near the Rockingham County Animal Shelter have been made available. Of the 237 homeless in the County, 84 are children, which touches our hearts, he noted. 
The Councilman said he was touched to be a part of the Senior Center groundbreaking, and he could be proud of it for many years to come. He also attended the McLaurin Community Watch meeting, adding that a lot of good things are going on in there. They are working closely with the Police Department and Major Ellison and getting their needs addressed in the community, he said. He noted it was great to see the unity between the citizens, the Police Department, Fire and other employees. He said he conducted a one-night revival at the West End Baptist Church and all of that plays a part in working with the citizens of our community.
Councilman Balsley – The Councilman said he appreciated what Councilman Hairston and Mayor Pro Tem Brown had said about the Interim City Manager and our Senior Citizens Center. He asked Diane Sawyer of the Chamber to share upcoming events. Sawyer talked of the success of Casino Night, at which several Council members were celebrity dealers and thanked the City for its support. Also, coming up will be an open house at Pelham Transportation from 9-11 a.m. Thursday; the staff appreciation luncheon with a carnival theme on April 22; and WXII’s “Celebrate Rockingham” Day. She thanked Council for the monies, adding that furniture has been purchased and the Chamber office looks really nice. Other events are: a Chamber coffee at Good will on May 7; After Hours on May 31 at the Golden Corral; and the May 2nd Farmer’s Market grand opening. The Chamber was open for the downtown cruise-in and had about 20 visits in a two-hour timespan, she continued. She let them know about a couple who moved from Stoneville to Reidsville because they felt Reidsville was so beautiful and had so much going on with the events, etc.
Councilman Turner – The Councilman said Casino Night was a blast. He and Mayor Donecker were both dealers at the event. He stressed that the Chamber represents all businesses in Reidsville, but any time there is a Chamber event downtown, the Downtown Corporation tries to help and vice versa. It is a cooperative effort between the Reidsville Downtown Corporation and the Chamber, the Councilman noted. He said there were a lot of things going on Saturday night but that he would like to have seen more City employees and Council members there. The Councilman said there were even people from Virginia he met at the Celtic Fringe, who came to this event. He said such events impact all of us and we “have to sell Reidsville to ourselves.” 

Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said to Councilman Turner said he did make a donation since he couldn’t be there. Councilman Turner thanked him and told how one of the dealers said they didn’t know how to deal because he was a Christian. Councilman Turner explained to him that this casino was done with play money and wasn’t really gambling. Councilman Gorham said he was able to visit the new Chamber office earlier in the month and later in the month. He said it was even more magnificent now with the new furniture, and he encouraged everyone to go by and see it. 
The Councilman said he had the opportunity to speak with Senator Phil Berger about some of the issues in Rockingham County, including things we are in need of here for incentives for new businesses. Berger mailed some information to him that the Councilman will share with the Council later. He said he also rode the skat bus and saw some friends and made new ones. He also attended the CED meeting, met with the senior citizens at their regular monthly meeting and visited the homeless shelter in Eden as part of his church. He attended the NAACP Moral Monday at Zion Baptist Church, which included discussions on issues like education and fracking. He also attended the monthly RDC meeting and a retired Men’s Fellowship meeting where important issues of the City and County are discussed. 
Councilman Gorham also talked of the importance of customer service. He said his daughter had received a water bill from the City that was extremely high. While checking up on this, the customer service was excellent. The problem was determined the water had been left on, and it was not a leak, but the Councilman said he was very pleased and if the employees treated him that way, they probably treat everyone that way. He commended Tammy and Scott (no last names) with the City. He attended Holy Week services, noting that Sunday is one of the most segregated days of the week but not during those five days of Holy Week. He also attended the ribbon cutting at Reidsville Sporting Arms and the McLaurin Community Watch meeting.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman noted that she had attended the March 17th Ann Ruston Community Watch meeting, which is very active; the March 18th CED meeting; the March 26th Reidsville Appearance Corporation meeting; and the April 10th Elected Officials Breakfast at Fellowship Hall in Greensboro where she met U.S. Congresswoman Alma Adams and Congressman Mark Walker, who she had talked with before. She talked about the activities being done at Fellowship Hall. She informed Councilman Turner that she was also busy elsewhere Saturday night at the Barry Joyce Cancer Center fundraiser, which was a bluegrass concert. The Councilman said she was excused. She said she didn’t get to the cruise-in because she was at a fundraiser for the Salvation Army.
Mayor Donecker – The Mayor asked for an update on Pennrose Mall, where an inspection had been done. Interim City Manager Bracken said a fire inspection had been done at the mall because the sprinkler system must be maintained. With a recent cold spell, some pipes burst and the businesses shouldn’t have been back in the building until it was fixed, he said. The Fire Marshal went out there all day and worked with them to get the system back up and running. Phone calls were made to the business owners because an earlier patch of the system was not good enough, he said. Bracken said the City worked with the mall because we didn’t want to penalize the businesses inside the mall and make them lose a day of business. When something like that comes up, we try to work with them the best we can without minimizing the safety aspects we are concerned about, Bracken stressed.
Secondly, Mayor Donecker thanked Assistant City Manager Tom Wiggins for his efforts to make the Senior Center groundbreaking such a success. He also reminded those present that there is a matching $150,000 cumulative grant from the Reidsville Area Foundation for the center whereby residents can immortalize family members, etc., by identifying areas for donations. Thirdly, regarding the speeding on Sherwood Drive, he said Public Works Director Kevin Eason has pulled together information about what other communities are doing with speed hump ordinances. He asked that staff have available information appropriate for Council to consider at the next work session although he stressed that he wasn’t saying Council consider the idea then but just that they be brought up to speed on the information that has already been prepared.

Finally, regarding redistricting, the Mayor said he would like Council to consider a resolution to support redistricting reform since there is a conflict of interest for legislators who are choosing their own constituents. He noted that the process should be conducted in an open manner; that incumbents often draw districts that are not compact and split communities of interest, which is what is happening in Reidsville where our legislator is from Stokes County. He said we are not a child and do not need an umbilical cord from Stokes County. He also cited protections of the Federal Voting Rights Act of 1965. The Mayor said the bottom line is we want more people to vote, and they are more likely to vote for those they know. He said he would give a sample resolution to the Clerk for them to consider in May either at the regular meeting or earlier.
Dates of Upcoming Meetings.

The Mayor then asked Council members to get out their calendars to review upcoming dates: closed sessions on April 22nd at 6 p.m. and April 25th at 3:30 p.m. They also set up a closed session for personnel on Monday, April 27, at 5:30 p.m. with sandwiches and an open budget work session at 5:30 p.m. on Tuesday, May 5, with food.
Councilwoman Walker then made a motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 6:55 p.m.







____________________________________







   John M. “Jay” Donecker, Mayor

ATTEST:

___________________________________

Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC

City Clerk
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